# YOUTH JUSTICE IN CALIFORNIA:

OBSTACLES TO CREATING A
PUBLIC HEALTH APPROACH



NATIONAL CENTER FOR YOUTH LAW
September 2021

#### I. Introduction

Youth who become incarcerated are too often failed by California's juvenile justice system. This system has proven to be ineffective and costly — in multiple ways — for both the children in its care and society at-large. In California, many are striving to build a juvenile justice system that works to protect youth and the public. However, three recent groundbreaking efforts were undermined by people with an interest in the dysfunctional status quo.

Children and youth suffer devastating harm to their physical, emotional, and development health due to incarceration. Further, Black and Brown children are disproportionately impacted at every point in the juvenile justice process. The children and youth incarcerated in California endure long-term negative outcomes as a result of the state's system that are costly to them, their families, and their communities — and to the public.

In addition to the heavy financial burden of keeping youth in harmful juvenile halls, the practice perpetuates a vicious cycle: A youth who becomes system-involved is more likely to reoffend as an adult.<sup>4</sup> Youth advocates are pushing for a reimagining of juvenile justice that prioritizes the health and wellbeing of youth and their communities.

This brief highlights three initiatives to create systems that support youth, communities, and our state, each of which has been met with strong political opposition. They illustrate the political landscape preventing meaningful youth justice reforms in California. Each effort endeavored to create alternatives to the damaging practice of youth incarceration and strove to center juvenile justice within a public health approach that prioritizes youth development, and each was undermined by the same forces. However, these initiatives continue to hold promise for more cost-effective reforms that vastly improve outcomes.

The three reforms highlighted here include: 1) improvements to the Los Angeles County Office of Youth Diversion and Development (YDD), a division of the health services agency, to advance a comprehensive, coordinated, and expanded approach to youth diversion, with the goal of minimizing youth contact with the juvenile or criminal justice systems; 2) Senate Bill 433 (2019) to award state grants to up to five counties to establish a local YDD; and 3) thoughtful implementation of SB 823 (2020), which ended California's youth prison system and established the Office of Youth and Community Restoration within California's Health and Human Services Agency to oversee the state's juvenile justice system, with a focus on youth and community health.

Many are striving to build a juvenile justice system that works to protect youth and the public, however, recent groundbreaking efforts were undermined by people with an interest in the dysfunctional status quo.

These attempts at juvenile justice reform each faced significant resistance from those with entrenched and vested self-interest in the status quo - a status quo that causes immense suffering among children and youth. These naysayers, frequently led by probation entities and lobbyists, prioritize their own job security and funding while minimizing or dismissing the positive outcomes the reforms will bring to public safety, public health, and the state's coffers. Even when reforms are successfully passed by the will of the people, these opposition groups subvert the democratic process by undermining the intent of the policies or diverting streams of funding meant for healthy youth development programs back to ineffective, overly-punitive approaches that ensure they have job security and control, but neglect the young people's needs and well-being.

### II. Barriers to the Establishment of the Office of Youth Diversion and Development (OYDD) in Los Angeles County

The cost to incarcerate a young person in a juvenile hall in Los Angeles County is roughly \$770,000 per year.<sup>5</sup> To put this in perspective, \$770,000 is enough to cover the cost of sending 21 teens to UCLA for one year, including 100% of college tuition, housing, meals, transportation, and health insurance.<sup>6</sup> Despite the high cost of incarcerating a young person, the quality of care is abysmal. The Los Angeles Probation Department has been the subject of investigations by both the U.S. Department of Justice<sup>7</sup> and the California Attorney General's Office that centered on dangerous conditions and inadequate treatment of youth in juvenile halls and detention camps.<sup>8</sup>

In a reported effort to cut down on the overuse of juvenile incarceration, in 2017, L.A. County created its Office of Youth Diversion and Development (YDD) within the county's health services agency to work with local police departments and coordinate diversion programs as alternatives to formal system-involvement for youth. The YDD was purportedly established to better address the needs of youth through a health-based diversion approach, rather than a punitive one, by offering ways for youth to access support services outside of the juvenile justice system.

According to the June 14, 2021, YDD Quarterly Report, since the inception of the program in April 2019, 722 youth have been referred for diversion successfully, instead of becoming system involved. The demographics of the youth who have been referred to YDD - rather than incarcerated - are 56% Latinx, 32% Black, and 72% male identifying. Despite these immediate successes and the fact that diversion is better for the wellbeing of youth than system involvement, the YDD is faced with challenges in achieving its mission of true youth justice in L.A. County. Funding for implementation is among the most critical of these challenges.

To make up for YDD funding shortfalls, the L.A. County board of supervisors placed a charter amendment, Measure J, before county voters in 2020. Measure J would have allocated at least 10% of locally generated, unrestricted funds to community investments, including youth development. Although Measure J was approved by voters, several groups, including the Association of Los Angeles Deputy Sheriffs, filed a lawsuit to invalidate the measure. It was also opposed by the Association of Deputy District Attorneys, which claimed it would take away the sole discretion of district attorneys to file or decline to file charges against children and youth. The president of the Association of Deputy District Attorneys called Measure J a knee-jerk reaction to the protests sparked by the murder of George Floyd. Special interests opposed to Measure J also cite the loss of jail industry jobs or funding that will be diverted away from the Probation Department as the cause of their opposition. To secure their ongoing control and jobs, opposition groups disregarded the life-changing benefits YDD brought to children and youth.

Creating diversion and development programs will require the re-allocation of staff to the YDD. It will also require opportunities for Probation Department employees interested in the healing of youth with a diversion and development mindset to receive training and education to work effectively with adolescents in entirely different roles, and to transfer to other county agencies.

Progress has been made in the movement toward trauma-informed, culturally competent alternatives to youth incarceration. The approach has proven effective. But the full mission will not be realized until funding for health-based approaches are increased, and oppositional politics are removed.

The stakeholders in the chain of youth system involvement claim to care about the futures of the youth in their care. However, the people of Los Angeles and the L.A. County board of supervisors have been stifled in their progress toward the mission of a reimagined youth justice system. The law enforcement opposition has put their own interests of power, jobs, and money in front of the interests and wellbeing of youth and communities. Youth system involvement does not improve public safety; rather, it costs more and is detrimental to the development of youth. It is time to invest public dollars in the public good.

### III. Barriers to Establishing Statewide Diversion Programs and SB 433

Following the lead of L.A. County and its innovative approach to supporting the health and development of youth outside of the juvenile justice system, the National Center for Youth Law (NCYL) introduced legislation in 2019, SB 433 (Monning).<sup>17</sup> This legislation was designed to create pilot offices of youth diversion and development, modeled on L.A. County's YDD, in between three to five California counties. The legislation was accompanied by a \$10 million dollar budget request to be spent over a three-year period to cover primarily the costs of staff and some funding for programs and service delivery.

In advancing SB 433, NCYL aimed to build off of the successes of the Fostering Success, <sup>18</sup> Youth Reinvestment, and Tribal Youth Diversion 2018<sup>19</sup> and 2019<sup>20</sup> budget allocations. These policy victories resulted in nearly \$60 million going to diversion service providers across California so they could serve many of the roughly 43,000<sup>21</sup> vulnerable youth<sup>22</sup> who are arrested by law enforcement for misdemeanor and status offenses each year. The 2018 and 2019 diversion budget allocations had widespread support including that of Chief Probation Officers of California (CPOC), the political arm of probation and several individual probation chiefs. While increased funding for diversion service providers was an important win, advocates recognized that without investments in infrastructure to sustain them, these promising programs would be short-lived. Accordingly, SB 433 was bold legislation seeking to institutionalize a shift from funding punitive responses to resourcing health-based approaches to youth services.

Like the 2018 and 2019 budget allocations, SB 433 had widespread bipartisan support among legislators, advocates, and county officials. However, unlike its public support for diversion program funding, CPOC strongly opposed this infrastructure bill. Further, CPOC worked with its labor union allies behind the scenes to oppose and ultimately kill the bill. CPOC and their political allies supported the need for increased diversion services for youth, but opposed a new county office to oversee the administration of services (SB 433) — a scenario it wrongly characterized as duplicating services. In fact, the new county office would not duplicate services — instead it would shift responsibility away from probation to a more appropriate agency. Therein lies the root of their opposition. The real concern was not duplication of services, but rather a shifting of authority, resources, and jobs away from the existing youth incarceration and surveillance industry toward a youth-supporting agency.

Services must be provided outside of the juvenile justice system due to the inherent conflict with asking the system that jails children, and has been shown to cause long-term harm, to also be the decision-makers about whether to divert youth from the juvenile justice system. Those in charge of and invested in running the youth incarceration system are not equipped to lead developmentally, age-appropriate youth diversion programming, nor do they have the incentive to ensure youth have access to appropriate services and supports to avoid unnecessary system involvement. For this

reason, arguments by CPOC that probation is an appropriate agency to administer diversion services are ill-founded.

Although never publicly stated, it became clear that probation and union leaders prioritized their jobs, funding, and power over their mandate to meet the needs of youth, families, and communities. The problem is vested interests, not funding. In fact, the money for these statewide reforms that support youth success and diversion exists in the state budget. We now have an opportunity to carve a different path forward, rethink some of our current structures and funding streams, and be creative in designing a system that centers youth — and works for all.

## IV. Barriers to Implementing the Closure of California's Youth Prisons Without Harm — SB 823 and California's Office of Youth and Community Restoration (OYCR)

Until 2021, California had been one of only a few states in the nation without a state level youth-focused agency responsible for overseeing its juvenile justice system. Instead, oversight of California's juvenile justice system is spread across numerous state agencies leading to inefficiencies and conflicting directives. These state agencies include the California Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation (CDCR) overseeing the state-level Division of Juvenile Justice (DJJ) youth prison system; the Board of State of Community Corrections (BSCC) overseeing county juvenile justice systems; and the state Department of Justice (DOJ) and the BSCC overseeing juvenile justice data collection and reporting.

As a result of this complex and inconsistent bureaucratic oversight web, children and youth suffer needlessly. The state-level Division of Juvenile Justice (DJJ) and the 58 counties run their respective juvenile justice systems in seemingly 59 different ways, with disparate local investments, practices, and youth outcomes. Caught in the middle of this morass are the incarcerated children and youth subjected to inhumane treatment. The result has been the over-incarceration and system involvement of youth<sup>24</sup> and primarily of youth of color,<sup>25</sup> the abuse and neglect of youth in confinement,<sup>26</sup> systemic corruption and legal violations,<sup>27</sup> costly litigation to correct systemic practices,<sup>28</sup> and poor outcomes and high rates of recidivism for youth exiting the system.<sup>29</sup>

In January 2019, Governor Gavin Newsom announced his plan to close the state's youth prisons and to rightfully move oversight of the state's juvenile justice system away from CDCR to the Health and Human Services (HHS) agency. In Newson's words, this was sparking the "beginning of the end of juvenile imprisonment as we know it." Newsom cited the failure of ineffective and harmful correctional models and the promise of health-driven approaches to dealing with vulnerable youth as reasons for the move. This announcement was exciting; it meant California could become a leader in the health-based treatment of youth in conflict with the law.

Then, in May 2020, amid a global pandemic and rampant police violence against people of color nationwide, Newsom abandoned his commitment to a health-centered approach to youth justice. Instead, Newsom announced plans to immediately close DJJ and transfer the state's responsibility for caring for imprisoned youth to the counties, specifically probation law enforcement agencies, as a part of budget rollbacks in the fiscal crisis caused by COVID-19.

Governor Newsom's plan to close DJJ and transfer the state's responsibility to county probation departments was overwhelmingly opposed by system<sup>31</sup> and community stakeholders alike, many of whom characterized the plan as hasty, poorly conceived, and not in the health-based

vision the Governor expressed in 2019. Youth and community advocates remained committed to implementing the Governor's 2019 plans to adopt health-driven approaches to youth justice based on his acknowledgement and the widespread public recognition of the damage caused by the incarceration of children and youth.

Amid these concerns, the California legislature developed an alternative proposal in consultation with a broad network of youth justice experts, advocates, and community leaders. The Legislature's plan would delay closure of DJJ, establish a youth-focused state agency within HHS to oversee and support local practices, and require local multidisciplinary decision-making bodies to develop plans for counties to implement the reforms locally.<sup>32</sup>

Unfortunately, the legislature's proposal faced familiar opposition, similar to that launched against the two above-described reform efforts. Probation, labor unions, and county lobbying groups were antagonistic to the legislature's plan and instead advocated for dramatically increased county funding and local control over state funds for treatment of youth in their systems, and against state oversight of local practices.<sup>33</sup>

Ultimately, the Governor and legislature reached a compromise with the passage of Senate Bill 823.<sup>34</sup> SB 823 set in motion a gradual closure of DJJ, transferred the responsibility for treatment of DJJ-eliqible youth to the counties, and committed approximately

\$220 million annually to counties. SB 823 also required individual counties to assemble subcommittees of the Juvenile Justice Coordinating Councils, multidisciplinary teams that include systems and community stakeholders, to develop plans detailing how the counties intend to use state funds to provide youth with community-based, trauma-informed services in the least restrictive appropriate environments.<sup>35</sup>

The state will spend more money on the oversight of horse racing than it will ensuring youth are treated humanely.

Importantly, SB 823 established the Office of Youth and Community Restoration (OYCR), a new state agency within HHS.

OYCR's duties include providing meaningful oversight of a realigned juvenile justice system; offer technical assistance to counties; administer state juvenile justice funding programs; and promote best practices using research-driven, health-based approaches to youth justice.<sup>36</sup>

Unfortunately, the promise and intent of SB 823 and the OYCR to transform California's juvenile justice system to a health-based model of serving youth in the justice system have yet to be realized. Among the OYCR's obstacles, it is woefully underfunded. In 2021, the Governor proposed an annual budget of \$3.1 million<sup>37</sup> for a state agency overseeing the entire juvenile justice system that serves approximately 35,000 youth on county probation supervision and more than 3,600 jailed in local juvenile halls, camps, and ranches.<sup>38</sup> The legislature knew more funding was required and, with strong support from youth advocates and community stakeholders, pushed for a \$30 million annual budget for the new state agency.<sup>39</sup> Ultimately, the OYCR received a \$7 million annual budget (with a one-time allocation of \$20 million to establish the agency).<sup>40</sup> By comparison, the governor's budget invested \$15.3 million in the California Horse Racing Board<sup>41</sup> and \$20.7 million in the Board of Barbering and Cosmetology.<sup>42</sup> The state will spend more money on the oversight of horse racing than it will on ensuring youth are treated humanely.

Implementation of SB 823 and the establishment and successful operation of the OYCR have continued to face strong opposition from CPOC, California State Association of Counties (CSAC), labor unions, and other special interest groups that prefer to maintain a law enforcement-driven juvenile justice system to the exclusion of health and community-based alternatives.<sup>43</sup> Their continued undermining of these reforms adopted through democratic processes have dire consequences, as they endanger children and youth and create a set up for long-term failure for which the public will be forced to pay.

Additionally, as of mid-September 2021, the state had yet to hire an OYCR director, administrative staff, or carry out OYCR's responsibilities to support implementation of SB 823. Instead, without state leadership or guidance, county probation departments have begun implementing SB 823 reforms and developing county plans without meaningful input from community stakeholders,<sup>44</sup> as required by the law. And in so doing, rather than developing treatment programs in the "least restrictive appropriate environments," as required by law, probation departments across the state have reported that they plan to imprison DJJ-eligible youth in county juvenile halls — maximum security detention facilities that are not designed for long-term confinement of youth. This is alarming for youth justice advocates who know the dangers this poses. Further, it illustrates the level of disregard that probation departments have for reform, even when that reform garners strong community support. These actions are simply wrong and could result in torturous conditions for youth.

### V. Conclusion

Transforming the state's approach to "juvenile delinquency" into an effective and successful model is achievable; we have the resources, the expertise, and the will. California policymakers, the Legislature, Governor and the public have embraced these changes as evidenced by the adoption of model policies at the state and local level. It is worth overcoming the obstacles to reform — because on the other side there is extraordinary potential and opportunity that will benefit society and improve the lives of children and youth impacted by the juvenile justice system for generations to come.

It is imperative that the state work to achieve this new vision, with the health and wellbeing of youth as the guiding light. Building a youth justice system rooted in positive youth development to improve public health and safety requires an understanding of adolescent brain development and the role societal factors, such as racism and poverty, play in the justice system. It also requires partnership with community nonprofits, public health and mental health agencies, and long-term, cross-sector commitment from an array of stakeholders to increase infrastructure and resources in order to create trauma-informed, rehabilitative, community-based youth programs in place of youth prisons and detention facilities. California's children, youth, families, communities, and taxpayers deserve a system that they've said they want; it is time to focus holistically on public safety, including the health and wellbeing of youth, rather than the whims and democratically-subversive

It is time to focus holistically on public safety, including the health and wellbeing of youth, rather than on the whims and democratically-subversive agendas of probation departments, law enforcement, and their political allies.

agendas of probation departments, law enforcement, and their political allies. Californians need to come together in our understanding that treating youth in a health-based approach is humane and necessary — and stand firm in that conviction.

Funding must be distributed equitably to county agencies and community-based organizations (CBOs) that provide education, health, and diversion services to youth, such as L.A. County's Office of Youth Diversion and Development. Further, state and county budget allocations for probation departments must be reduced, commensurate with dramatic reductions in the number of youth arrested, incarcerated, and monitored by probation over the last decade. Furthermore, it is necessary to challenge probation departments to better use their resources to address higher-needs youth with more individualized supports, but also to shift their staffing practices without having to eliminate jobs. The current probation workforce should be retrained and repurposed to take on

new roles with the newly established county agencies and community nonprofits that will provide diversion and health-focused services to youth. This shift in job functions could be a point of collaboration for counties and labor unions.

The state and municipalities could also provide opportunities and resources for CBOs to unionize so that they may offer better compensation packages and focus on providing services long-term. Unions should not be an impediment to justice for youth, but should rather work in tandem with those efforts.

Legislation must also have proper controls and oversight to ensure that funding is being spent appropriately, as outlined by law. We must stop probation and other law enforcement departments from appropriating funds for services that directly counter those for which the funds were intended. The traditional approach has proven not just ineffective but actively harmful in myriad ways. This systemic failure of youth, particularly those of color, has done untold damage.

Meaningful reforms will take significant effort and commitment from stakeholders across the juvenile justice spectrum. It's time to put the health, safety, and development of young people at the forefront of a conversation that has too often brushed them aside. The status quo not only disproportionately harms Black and Brown youth, but has damaging impacts that reverberate throughout society. The U.S. continues to have the highest youth incarceration rate among developed nations, and California is a significant contributor to this shameful status. It's time to prioritize youth and our collective safety over power and politics.

### **Endnotes**

- 1 Elizabeth S. Barnert et al., How Does Incarcerating Young People Affect Their Adult Health Outcomes?, Feb. Pediatrics 139(2), (2017).
- 2 Rob Bonta, *Juvenile Justice in California, 2020* (2021), https://data-openjustice.doj.ca.gov/sites/default/files/2021-06/Juvenile%20Justice%20In%20CA%202020.pdf.
- 3 Maureen Washburn, *Opinion: Juvenile Justice Systems Are Shrinking Why Aren't Their Budgets?* (Mar. 15, 2021), https://jie.org/2021/03/15/juvenile-justice-systems-are-shrinking-why-arent-their-budgets/.
- 4 One study of youth who had been incarcerated indicated that they are 41% more likely to end up in adult prison than youth who were never incarcerated. Anna Aizer and Joseph J. Doyle Jr., *Juvenile Incarceration, Human Capital and Future Crime: Evidence from Randomly-Assigned Judges*, 130 The Quarterly Journal of Economics 763(2), (2013), https://doi-org. proxy.cc.uic.edu/10.1093/qje/qjv003.
- 5 Jeremy Loudenback, *Shocking Sticker Price for Locking Up Youth in LA County: Calls Grow For Cheaper, More Humane Alternatives*, Imprint News (Sept. 30, 2020), https://imprintnews.org/los-angeles/shocking-sticker-price-for-locking-up-youth-in-l-a-county-calls-grow-for-cheaper-more-humane-alternatives/47621.
- 6 University of California, Los Angeles, *Tuition and Fees*, https://admission.ucla.edu/tuition-aid/tuition-fees (last visited Sept. 10, 2021).
- 7 U.S. Dept. of Justice, *Investigation of the Los Angeles County Probation Camps Findings Letter* (Oct. 31, 2008), https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/crt/legacy/2010/12/15/lacamps\_findings\_10-31-08.pdf.
- 8 Compl. for Injunctive and Other Equitable Relief, *People v. Los Angeles Cnty.; and Los Angeles Cnty. Office of Ed.*, No. 21STCV0139 (Superior Court Cal., Los Angeles Div.), https://oag.ca.gov/sites/default/files/LACPD%20-%20Complaint%20-%20file-stamped.pdf.
- 9 Youth Diversion Subcommittee & Los Angeles County Chief Executive Office, *A Roadmap for Advancing Youth Diversion in Los Angeles County,* p. 10-11, Countywide Criminal Justice Coordination Committee (2017), http://ccjcc.lacounty.gov/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=958nu4vfXQQ%3d&portalid=11.
- 10 Youth Diversion and Development, *Updated Youth Diversion and Development Quarterly Data Dashboard: Youth Referred to YDD Programs by April 1, 2021* (2021), [hereinafter YDD 2021] https://mcusercontent.com/88365371da6f5a6c57963d86e/files/df993de7-0be7-ae06-9288-da948eb57f11/Updated\_Youth\_Diversion\_and\_Development Data Dashboard 6 14 21.pdf.
- 11 *ld*. at 2.
- 12 Paige Austin, *Measure J Election Results: Los Angeles 2020*, Los Angeles, CA Patch (Nov. 4, 2020), https://patch.com/california/los-angeles/measure-j-election-results-los-angeles-2020.
- Other opponents to this measure included Supervisor Kathryn Barger, Mayor of Calabasas, League of California Cities, California Contract Cities Association, and the Service Employees International Union (SEIU).
- 14 Michele Hanisee, *Opposition to Proposed Charter Amendment*, Association of Deputy District Attorneys (June 22, 2021), https://www.laadda.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/ADDA-Ltr-to-BOS-pdf.
- 15 The President of the LA ADDA wrote in her letter, "The proposed Charter amendment is a knee-jerk reaction to the recent civic unrest".
- 16 Michele Hanisee, *Oppose the LA County Initiative to Defund Public Safety and Unlawfully Delegate Control Over the Budget*, Fox & Hounds (Aug. 3, 2020), https://www.foxandhoundsdaily.com/2020/08/oppose-the-l-a-county-initiative-to-defund-public-safety-and-unlawfully-delegate-control-over-the-budget/.
- 17 S.B. 433, 2019-2010, Leg., Reg. Sess. (Cal. 2019), https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_id=201920200SB433.
- 18 A.B. 1811, 2017-2018, Leg., Reg. Sess. (Cal. 2018), https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_id=201720180AB1811#:~:text=The%20bill%20would%2C%20beginning%20July,further%20refinements%20to%20 the%20budget.
- 19 A.B. 1812, 2017-2018, Leg., Reg. Sess. (Cal. 2018),
- https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill id=201720180AB1812.
- 20 A.B. 1454, 2019-2010, Leg., Reg. Sess. (Cal. 2019),
- https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_id=201920200AB1454.
- 21 Xavier Becerra, *Juvenile Justice in California 2019*, (2020), https://data-openjustice.doj.ca.gov/sites/default/files/2020-06/Juvenile%20Justice%20In%20CA%202019.pdf.
- A disproportionate number of youth who are arrested in Calfornia are children of color, children with disabilities, girls, youth who identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, or queer, and foster children. Joshua Rovner, *Racial Disparities in Youth Commitments and Arrests*, The Sentencing Project (Apr. 1, 2016), https://www.sentencingproject. org/publications/racial-disparities-in-youth-commitments-and-arrests/; Jerome Hunt and Aisha C. Moodie-Mills, *The Unfair Criminalization of Gay and Transgender Youth*, Center for American Progress (June 29, 2012), https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/reports/2012/06/29/11730/the-unfair-criminalization-of-gay-and-transgender-youth/; Center for the Study of Social Policy, *Introducing Fight for Our Girls* (2016), https://cssp.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/fight-for-our-girls-status-offenses.pdf; Karen de Sa et al., *Dubious Arrests, Damaged Lives: How Shelters Criminalize Hundreds of Youth*, San Francisco Chronicle (May 18, 2017), http://projects.sfchronicle.com/2017/fostering-failure/.

- 23 S.B. 433, 2019-2020, S. Comm. on Public Safety (Cal. 2019),
- https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billAnalysisClient.xhtml?bill\_id=201920200SB433.
- Laura Ridolfi et al., *California Youth Face Heightened Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Division of Juvenile Justice*, Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice (Aug. 2020), http://www.cjcj.org/uploads/cjcj/documents/2020\_DJJ\_realignment\_racial\_and ethnic disparities.pdf.
- 25 Rob Bonta, *Juvenile Justice in California*, 2020 (2020), https://data-openjustice.doj.ca.gov/sites/default/files/2021-06/ Juvenile%20Justice%20In%20CA%202020.pdf.
- 26 People v. Los Angeles Cnty.; and Los Angeles Cnty. Office of Ed., No. 21STCV0139 (Superior Court Cal., Los Angeles Div.), https://oag.ca.gov/sites/default/files/LACPD%20-%20Complaint%20-%20file-stamped.pdf, (finding by the Attorney General's Office that the County failed to comply with state and federal laws with respect to conditions of confinement); Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice, *Juvenile Corrections Reform in California*, http://www.cjcj.org/mobile/Education1/California-s-Farrell-Litigation.html (last visited Sept. 14, 2021); Damian Trujillo, *Jail Guard in Santa Clara Juvenile Hall Charged for Allegedly Assaulting Teen*, NBC Bay Area (Sept. 7, 2021), https://www.nbcbayarea.com/news/local/south-bay/jail-guard-in-santa-clara-juvenile-hall-charged-for-allegedly-assaulting-teen/2650211/.
- 28 Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice, *Juvenile Corrections Reform in California*, http://www.cjcj.org/mobile/Education1/California-s-Farrell-Litigation.html, (Farrell v. Cate, resulted in consent decree to address widespread neglect and abuse of youth in state custody) (last visited Sept. 14, 2021); Sigma Beta Xi, Inc. v. Cty. of Riverside, No. EDCV181399JGBJEMX, 2019 WL 5151970 (C.D. Cal. 2019), (resulted in settlement to address oppressive tactics and practices by the county probation program, Youth Accountability Team (YAT).
- 29 Maureen Washburn, *California's Division of Juvenile Justice Reports High Recidivism Despite Surging Costs*, Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice (Apr. 2017), http://www.cjcj.org/uploads/cjcj/documents/californias\_division\_of\_juvenile\_justice\_reports\_high\_recidivism\_despite\_surging\_costs.pdf.
- 30 Governor Newsom Announces his Intention to End Juvenile Imprisonment in California as We Know It, Office of Governor Gavin Newsom (Jan. 22, 2019),

https://www.gov.ca.gov/2019/01/22/end-juvenile-imprisonment/.

- 31 California State Association of Counties (CSAC), the Urban Counties of California (UCC), and the Rural County Representatives of California (RCRC) Letter of Opposition to SB 823. May 18, 2020.
- 32 S.B. 823, 2019-2020, Amended Assemb. (2020),

https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill\_id=201920200SB823.

- 33 CSAC, CPOC, UCC, RCRC. Floor Alert: S.B. 823 (Committee on Budget and Fiscal Review) / A.B. 1868 (Budget Committee) DJJ Realignment OPPOSE" Aug. 29, 2020.
- 34 S.B. 823, 2019-2020, Leg., Reg. Sess. (2020),

https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill id=201920200SB823.

35 S.B. 823, Sec. 49, 1995(a), 2019-2020, Leg., Reg. Sess. (2020),

https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_id=201920200SB823.

- The OYCR's mission is "to promote trauma responsive, culturally informed services for youth involved in the juvenile justice system that support the youths' successful transition into adulthood and help them become responsible, thriving and engaged members of their communities." S.B. 823, 2019-2020, Leg., Reg. Sess. (2020), https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_id=201920200SB823.
- 37 The Budget Change Proposal submitted by the California Health and Human Services (CHHS) requested \$3.4 million in FY 2021-2022 and \$3.1 million in ongoing General Funds for 19 staff positions and related costs for all OYCR Operations. California Department of Finance. FY 2021-22 Budget Change Proposal 0530-029-BCP.
- Don Thompson, *California Moves to Phase Out Its State-run Youth Prisons*, Associated Press (June 29, 2021), https://apnews.com/article/ca-state-wire-california-prisons-government-and-politics-67457e29d8f6eb3a256175d3fb5bf5ad.
- Letter from Human Rights Watch, Pacific Juvenile Defender Center, National Center for Youth Law, Children's Defense Fund-CA, W. Haywood Burns Institute, PolicyLink/Alliance for Boys and Men of Color, Anti-Recidivism Coalition, California Alliance for Youth and Community Justice, Ella Baker Center for Human Rights, Immigrant Legal Resource Center, MILPA Regarding Recommendations Regarding the Proposed Closure of the California Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation, Division of Juvenile Justice. May 19, 2020.
- 40 Governor's Budget 2021–22 (Enacted June 28, 2021), http://www.ebudget.ca.gov/budget/2021-22EN/#/ Department/0530.
- 41 Governor's Budget 2021–22 (Released Jan. 8, 2021), http://www.ebudget.ca.gov/budget/2021-22/#/ Department/1750.
- 42 Governor's Budget 2021–22 (Released Jan. 8, 2021), http://www.ebudget.ca.gov/budget/2021-22/#/ Department/1111.
- 43 Letter from AFSCME, SEIU, Coalition of Probation Unions to Restrict Funding Solely to Probation. Mar. 5, 2021.
- 44 Office of Youth and Community Restoration Committee, Child Welfare Council, *Discussion Highlights*, California Health and Human Services (May 10, 2021), https://www.chhs.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/OCYR-May-10-2021-Meeting-Summary.pdf.
- 45 Emily Widra and Tiana Herring, *States of Incarceration: The Global Context 2021*, Prison Policy Initiative (Sept. 2021), https://www.prisonpolicy.org/global/2021.html.

### **National Center for Youth Law**

The National Center for Youth Law works to create a world in which every child thrives and has a full and fair opportunity to achieve the future they envision for themselves. Our mission is to amplify youth power, dismantle racism and other structural inequities, and build just policies, practices, and culture in support of young people.

The National Center for Youth Law's Youth Justice Initiative (YJI) is committed to transforming our country's approach to youth justice. Our goal is to ensure that when youth come in contact with the juvenile justice system, they are met with equitable, community-driven, health-centered supports that achieve the best possible outcomes for themselves, their families, and their communities. Our mission is to lift up youth voice, public health expertise, and community-based organizations to fill the void created by the current punitive approach to juvenile justice. youthlaw.org.

### **Acknowledgements**

This report was made possible by support from Arnold Ventures.

Arnold Ventures' core mission is to invest in evidence-based solutions that maximize opportunity and minimize injustice.